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Warsaw,	19.03.2019	

	

Ukrainian	Migration	Service	denies	asylum	to	victims	of	political	persecution	Zhanara	Akhmetova	and	
Ardak	Ashim	

	

On	15	March	2019,	it	became	known	that	the	State	Migration	Service	of	Ukraine	had	refused	to	grant	
refugee	status	to	an	opposition	blogger	from	Kazakhstan,	Ardak	Ashim.	On	the	same	day,	it	became	
known	 that	 the	 Ukrainian	 Migration	 Service	 had	 again	 refused	 to	 grant	 asylum	 to	 Kazakhstani	
opposition	journalist	Zhanara	Akhmetova.	In	2018,	the	Supreme	Court	of	Ukraine	declared	illegal	the	
decision	to	refuse	to	grant	Akhmetova	refugee	status	and	ordered	the	Migration	Service	to	consider	
her	application	properly,	but	the	court's	request	was	 ignored.	Another	decision	to	deny	Akhmetova	
asylum	was	taken	on	22	December	2018,	but	she	was	informed	about	this	fact	only	on	15	March	2019.	

	

Zhanara	 Akhmetova	 is	 a	 Kazakhstani	 journalist	 and	 activist	 of	 the	 Democratic	 Choice	 of	 Kazakhstan	
(DCK)	 –	 an	 opposition	 movement	 that	 the	 Kazakhstani	 authorities	 have	 banned	 on	 charges	 of	
“extremism”,	 “inciting	 social	 discord”	 and	 “forming	 a	 negative	 image	 of	 the	 authorities.”1	In	 2009,	 a	
Kazakhstani	court	sentenced	Akhmetova	to	seven	years	in	prison	on	charges	of	fraud,	but	deferred	the	
sentence	until	her	child	reaches	the	age	of	14	(i.e.	until	2021).	Due	to	Akhmetova's	opposition	activities,	
in	June	2017,	the	Kazakh	authorities,	having	no	legal	grounds,	cancelled	the	suspension	of	her	sentence.	

In	2017,	Akhmetova	came	to	Kyiv,	where	she	 intensified	her	activities	with	the	DCK.	 In	October	2017,	
she	was	arrested	following	an	extradition	request	from	Kazakhstan.		

In	November	2017,	the	court	released	her	from	detention,	which	was	made	possible	by	the	efforts	of	
human	 rights	 organisations,	 lawyers,	 Ukrainian	 and	 European	 parliamentarians	 and	 the	 international	
community.	During	 the	 trial,	 it	became	known	 that,	 in	official	documents,	 the	Kazakh	authorities	had	
named	the	possible	address	of	Akhmetova's	residence	in	Ukraine.	This	may	indicate	that	the	Kazakhstani	
authorities	are	carrying	out	operational	activities	 in	Ukraine	and	that	 the	 intelligence	services	of	both	
countries	are	cooperating.2	

In	July	2018,	Zhanara	Akhmetova	reported	that	unknown	persons	had	attempted	to	abduct	her	in	Kyiv.	
The	journalist	believes	that	Kazakhstan's	security	services	were	involved	in	this	incident.	In	Ukraine,	the	
activist	often	notices	 that	she	 is	being	 followed.	On	27	February	2019,	armed	policemen	came	to	 the	
address	of	Zhanara	Akhmetova's	residence	in	Kyiv	and	reported	that	they	had	received	an	anonymous	
report	of	the	house	being	mined.	 It	was	on	this	day	that	mass	anti-government	protests	took	place	 in	
Kazakhstan,	which	Zhanara	Akhmetova	covered	on	social	networks	and	on	the	pages	of	the	opposition	
movement	 DCK.	 Zhanara	 Akhmetova	 believes	 that	 the	 Ukrainian	 law	 enforcement	 agencies	 are	
cooperating	 with	 the	 Kazakhstani	 security	 services	 and	 intended,	 in	 this	 manner,	 to	 seize	 computer	
equipment	from	her	apartment.3	

																																																								
1	https://ru.odfoundation.eu/a/8950,kollektivnaya-zhaloba-molchi-inache-budesh-obvinen-v-ekstremizme		
2	https://ru.odfoundation.eu/a/9106,za-toboy-prishli-zloupotrebleniya-procedurami-ekstradiciy-nezakonnye-vydvoreniya-i-pohishcheniya-
zhertv-politicheskih-presledovaniy		
3	https://www.facebook.com/100012043548093/videos/590307231380723/		
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On	18	October	2017,	the	Ukrainian	Migration	Service	refused	Akhmetova	refugee	status.	However,	on	
31	 July	 2018,	 the	 Kyiv	 Court	 of	 Appeal	 ordered	 the	 Migration	 Service	 to	 reconsider	 Akhmetova's	
application,	 and	 on	 17	 September	 2018	 the	 Supreme	 Court	 of	 Ukraine	 confirmed	 this	 decision.4	
According	 to	court	 rulings,	 the	Migration	Service	was	obliged	 to	consider	Akhmetova's	application	 for	
refugee	status	in	an	appropriate	manner,	in	full	compliance	with	the	law.	Despite	this,	Akhmetova	was	
again	denied	refugee	status	on	22	December	2018	and	was	only	informed	about	this	fact	on	15	March	
2019.		

The	expert	group	that,	at	 the	request	of	 the	European	Parliament,	prepared	a	report	on	the	abuse	of	
Interpol,	identified	the	case	of	Zhanara	Akhmetova	as	one	example	of	the	use	of	Interpol	red	notices	for	
political	purposes.5	In	its	position	in	the	resolution	on	Kazakhstan,	the	European	Parliament's	“Greens–
European	Free	Alliance”	stated	that	the	authorities	of	this	country	illegally	resort	to	the	use	of	Interpol	
mechanisms	and	requests	for	extradition	of	political	opponents	abroad,	as	evidenced	by	the	example	of	
Akhmetova.6	The	 report	 of	 the	 UN	 Special	 Rapporteur	 on	 the	 situation	 of	 human	 rights	 defenders	
highlights	the	case	of	Zhanara	Akhmetova7	as	an	example	of	the	vulnerability	of	women	human	rights	
defenders	seeking	asylum	in	other	countries.	

In	November	2017,	Akhmetova's	case	was	discussed	at	meetings	of	 two	Committees	of	 the	Ukrainian	
Parliament	–	the	Committee	on	Human	Rights	and	the	Committee	on	Freedom	of	Speech.	Akhmetova	
was	 also	 defended	 by,	 in	 particular,	 the	 human	 rights	 organisations	 Reporters	 Without	 Borders,	
Ukrainian	Helsinki	Human	Rights	Union	and	Kazakhstan	International	Bureau	for	Human	Rights	and	Rule	
of	Law.		

Ardak	Ashim	is	a	blogger,	DCK	activist,	and	victim	of	punitive	psychiatry	in	Kazakhstan.	In	her	homeland,	
Ardak	Ashim	was	accused	of	publishing	“negative	posts	against	the	authorities”8	on	Facebook	and	was	
forcibly	placed	in	a	psychiatric	hospital,	where	she	spent	more	than	a	month.	Ashim	complained	about	
her	poor	state	of	health,	which,	in	her	opinion,	could	be	due	to	the	adding	of	psychotropic	drugs	to	her	
food	in	order	to	make	her	“deranged”.	In	May	2018,	under	pressure	from	the	international	community,	
the	authorities	released	Ashim	from	the	psychiatric	hospital.	

The	Kazakhstani	court	 ruled	that	Ardak	Ashim	was	“in	a	state	of	 insanity”	“at	 the	time	the	crime	was	
committed”	and	ordered	her	to	undergo	compulsory	outpatient	treatment	at	a	neuropsychiatric	clinic.	
In	June	2018,	the	court	further	ordered	her	to	undergo	a	psychiatric	examination.	

After	her	release,	Ashim	decided	to	flee	from	Kazakhstan	and	seek	political	asylum	in	Ukraine.	While	in	
Ukraine,	Ardak	Ashim	felt	that	her	health	was	worsening	and	underwent	surgery.	The	results	of	medical	
examinations	showed	low	levels	of	haemoglobin	and	the	presence	of	heavy	metals	in	her	blood.	Ashim	
is	sure	that	she	was	poisoned	in	the	psychiatric	hospital	in	Kazakhstan.	

Despite	 the	 obvious	 facts	 of	 political	 persecution	 in	 her	 homeland,	 on	 6	March	 2019,	 the	Migration	
Service	 of	 Ukraine	 refused	 to	 grant	 Ashim	 refugee	 status.	 International	 human	 rights	 organisations	
Amnesty	 International9	and	 Human	 Rights	Watch10	spoke	 in	 defence	 of	 Ashim.	 In	 his	 report,	 the	 UN	
Special	 Rapporteur	 on	 the	 situation	 of	 human	 rights	 defenders	 noted	 that	 Ashim	 left	 Kazakhstan	 in	
order	to	avoid	a	second	forced	hospitalisation.11	The	report	of	the	US	Department	of	State	focuses	on	
the	 illegal	prosecution	of	Ardak	Ashim	for	her	activities	as	a	blogger.12	The	resolution	of	the	European	

																																																								
4	http://www.reyestr.court.gov.ua/Review/76519299		
5	http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2019/603472/EXPO_STU(2019)603472_EN.pdf		
6	http://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/B-8-2019-0204_EN.html?redirect		
7	https://undocs.org/A/HRC/40/60		
8	https://rus.azattyq.org/a/29137163.html	
9	https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur57/8298/2018/en/		
10	https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/kazakhstan		
11	https://undocs.org/A/HRC/40/60		
12	https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/289492.pdf		
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Parliament	on	the	situation	of	human	rights	in	Kazakhstan	mentions	the	case	of	Ashim	in	the	context	of	
reprisals	against	civil	society	representatives.13	

	

Zhanara	Akhmetova	and	Ardak	Ashim	were	victims	of	politically	motivated	persecution	in	Kazakhstan.	
If	 extradited	 or	 expelled	 from	 Ukraine,	 Zhanara	 Akhmetova	 faces	 imprisonment	 and	 torture,	 and	
Ardak	Ashim	may	be	again	 subjected	 to	punitive	psychiatry.	According	 to	Ukrainian	 legislation	and	
international	conventions	ratified	by	Ukraine,	such	persons	have	the	right	to	protection.	By	denying	
Akhmetova	and	Ashim	asylum,	the	State	Migration	Service	of	Ukraine	exposes	them	to	danger.	This	is	
contrary	to	Ukraine's	international	human	rights	obligations.	

We	 call	 on	 the	 State	 Migration	 Service	 of	 Ukraine	 to	 reconsider	 its	 decision	 regarding	 Zhanara	
Akhmetova	and	Ardak	Ashim	and	take	 into	account	the	facts	that	 indicate	the	existence	of	grounds	
for	granting	them	refugee	status.	The	Open	Dialogue	Foundation	has	already	drawn	attention	to	the	
problem	of	 systematic	 denial	 of	 asylum	 in	Ukraine	 to	 persons	who	have	been	 victims	of	 politically	
motivated	persecution	 in	 their	homeland.14	According	 to	 the	 statistics,	 in	2018,	 the	 courts	 reversed	
39%	 of	 the	 decisions	 of	 the	 Ukrainian	 migration	 service,15	which	 is	 an	 indicator	 of	 the	 lack	 of	
professionalism	 of	 the	 work	 of	 the	 latter	 and	 the	 long	 overdue	 need	 for	 its	 reform.	We	 urge	 the	
Ukrainian	 authorities,	 in	 particular	 the	 Ukrainian	 Parliament	 Commissioner	 for	 Human	 Rights	 and	
People's	 Deputies	 of	 Ukraine,	 to	 pay	 attention	 to	 this	 problem.	 Ukraine	 should	 not	 assist	
authoritarian	regimes	in	the	persecution	of	dissidents	and	opponents	of	the	regime.	

	

For	more	information,	please	contact:		

Maksym	Sytnikov:	maksym.sytnikov@odfoundation.eu		

Lyudmyla	Kozlovska:	lyudmylakozlovska@odfoundation.eu	

Open	Dialogue	Foundation	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

																																																								
13	http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//NONSGML+TA+P8-TA-2019-0203+0+DOC+PDF+V0//EN		
14	https://nv.ua/opinion/ukrainskaja-lovushka-dlja-politicheskih-bezhentsev-2252659.html			
15	https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story_fbid=2124083687704176&id=100003076976945		


